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Purpose of this report  

1. To summarise the findings of the school’s parking enquiry and to 
provide recommendations in order to facilitate future improvements. 

 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

The Committee is asked to consider and support the recommendations to 
be provided to the Executive resulting from the enquiry, as detailed in the 
body of the report, subject to any additional input as may be necessary. 

 

Background 

2. At their meeting on 01 July 2016 the Sustainable Communities 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee (SCOSC) requested a review of 
parking issues outside of schools in light of concerns raised by 
Members.  

 
3. An enquiry was formed of Cllr K Matthews, C Gomm, A Graham, M 

Versallion and T Swain, who undertook to review the subject and 
report back to the SCOSC with their findings. 
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4. Throughout the enquiry evidence was received from officers in the 
Council’s Highways, Development Management (DM), Schools 
Planning, Travel Planning and Parking Enforcement Teams. Evidence 
was also received from schools and parents.  

 
5. The purpose of the enquiry was to determine the best possible 

solutions with regard to car parking and vehicular access at schools to 
ensure the free movement of traffic around schools, particularly in 
light of the implications of school expansion.  

 
6. Members were keen to deliver a cost-neutral policy which set out in 

an open and transparent manner how the Council would plan for 
transport and access to schools when planning an extension to an 
existing school, or developing a new school. 

 
7. Members acknowledged the need to address where possible the 

current challenges experienced at some schools.  
 
8. Members noted the importance of ensuring that any recommendations 

should support the objectives detailed within the Council’s 5 year plan 
and the need to consider the most appropriate solutions to invest in to 
tackle parking problems isolated to very short periods within the day. 

 
National Context  

9. Central Government guidelines provide a framework to assist Local 
Authorities in shaping their policies with regards to school travel 
planning. In considering any possible changes to existing policies, the 
local authority should have regard to the Education Act 1996 which 
states:- 

 

“Section 508A of the Act places a general duty on local authorities to 
promote the use of sustainable travel and transport. The duty applies 
to children and young people of compulsory school age who travel to 
receive education or training in a local authority’s area.  

The Act defines sustainable modes of travel as those that the local 
authority considers may improve the physical well-being of those who 
use them, the environmental well-being of all or part of the local 
authority’s area, or a combination of the two.” 

 

10. Central Bedfordshire Council’s current policies in relation to travel and 
parking around schools are in line with Central Government directives 
and research supports that many other Local Authorities have similar 
policies in place. Central Bedfordshire's Excess Weight Partnership 
Strategy has been developed to support the national ambition to turn 
things around and achieve a downward trend in levels of excess 
weight in children and adults by 2020. It states:- 

 



“We will encourage the development of positive environments which 
actively promote a healthy weight. This involves transport, the built 
environment, early years settings, schools…an increase in the 
number of families walking and cycling to work/school… all local 
planning and policy decisions have a focus on preserving and 
creating healthier environments which provide opportunities for 
physical activity…and an increase in the use of sustainable modes of 
travel including walking and cycling, both for leisure and commuting.”  

 

11. The remainder of this report sets out the findings of this review in light 
of which recommendations that are aimed at improving existing 
performance.  

 

Enquiry Findings and Recommendations 

 

School Travel Plans  

12.  School’s Travel Plans are the direct responsibility of schools and are 
actively encouraged and promoted by Council Officers.  However, the 
evidence received from the School’s Travel Plan Officer found that 
there is no longer a dedicated resource to carry out this function, 
instead it is absorbed as part of a wider workload. As a result some 
school travel plans are several years old, have not been updated nor 
actively promoted by the school. 

 
13. Every year a classroom ‘hands up’ survey is carried out to determine 

how each child usually travels to school.  Based on the return of the 
past 3 years data, figures of 20-37% were cited as ‘core drivers’ in any 
given area. Core drivers are the percentage of children who are 
usually driven to school on their own and not part of a car sharing 
scheme or any other method of car ‘pooling’, also termed ‘single 
occupancy vehicle’. During the review Members were keen to 
understand measures taken to address and reduce these numbers, 
whether travel plans were effective due to their ‘soft touch’ nature and 
whether schools implemented and promoted them effectively. It was 
also noted that public transport in a variety of locations, particularly 
rural, did not match school timetables, yet were cited as appropriate 
means of travel within travel plans. 

 
14. Working closely with schools had proved very effective in the past, 

with schools taking the initiative to minimize parking breaches outside 
of their premises. 

 

1. RECOMMENDED that officers work closely and proactively 

with schools, taking into account current resources and 

staffing levels to regularly promote school travel plans and 



existing health programmes that encourage active and 

sustainable travel for children within catchment. 

2. RECOMMENDED that every school be encouraged to produce 

an active and regularly updated travel plan, maintaining the 

relationship with Council officers when providing travel data. 

 

Information sharing  

15. Members discussed the use of technology, social media, email and 
the inclusion of school’s parking information on the Council and 
school websites, with the possibility of drafting communications to be 
shared with all Head Teachers as frequently as necessary. This 
would encourage regular contact with schools and the promotion of 
sustainable solutions that would reinforce the importance of safety 
and responsible parking in the vicinity of schools.  

 
16. During the review Members were appraised of other local authority 

practices and solutions, one of which was an online leaflet, which 
members felt could be replicated by Central Bedfordshire Council. 
(See Appendix F)  

 

3. RECOMMENDED the production of a school’s parking leaflet 

similar to that of a neighbouring authority with distribution 

electronically where possible to schools, parents and via the 

Council’s website and social media outlets. 

4. RECOMMENDED regular (termly) communication between 

Council Officers and Head Teachers, reinforcing the 

promotion of school travel plans and sustainable travel 

solutions. 

 

Minimising risk and prioritising safety  

17. The numbers of accidents, incidents and collisions around schools, in 
Central Bedfordshire are relatively low at 25 incidents out of a total of 
18,765 pupils (see Appendices A and B). As a result the enquiry felt 
that the Council’s current policy was effective in minimising risks and 
prioritising the safety of school children. 

 
18. There is no current policy in place in Central Bedfordshire with 

regards to parking enforcement outside of schools but breaches are 
prioritized on a case by case basis. The future appointment of an 
additional enforcement officer would enable a focus specifically on 
this area. 

 



19. ANPR vehicles can be used outside of schools but it had proved cost 
prohibitive to utilise them in isolation as the Council are bound by 
restrictions on their use. For example, the cost of camera 
maintenance per year is currently £9,820.00 with the cost recouped 
from Penalty Charge Notices (PCN’s) issued to drivers directly 
outside of schools during 2014-15 at approximately £5,075 resulting 
in the Council running at a loss.  

20. Data provided in relation to PCN’s included the following:- 

 That 40 PCN’s had been issued for school contraventions from April 
2015 to March 2016. 

 To date 21 PCN’s had been issues for school contraventions from 
April 2016 to September 2016. 

 

5. RECOMMENDED that the Council fully enforce inappropriate 

parking on yellow ‘zig zags’ which are placed along the entire 

frontage of all schools, ensuring they are always positioned 

to the maximum enforceable length. 

6. RECOMMENDED that where parking restrictions exist, current 

measures are robustly deployed and enforced, taking into 

account existing resources. 

7. RECOMMENDED that visible signage be displayed outside all 

schools where deemed necessary, prohibiting parking and 

waiting between the hours of approximately 8-9am and 3-4pm, 

acknowledging that individual schools may have differing 

opening times, taking into account the impact of any 

restrictions upon residents within the area and existing 

budget constraints.  

8. RECOMMENDED the introduction of 20mph zones outside of 

new schools and existing schools, assessing the most 

appropriate radius to place them in. 

 

Partnership working  

21. The evidence received from the Council’s Highways, DM and Schools 
Planning departments demonstrated that although they did work 
closely together when determining school expansions, Members felt 
more could be done to strengthen partnership working and ensure 
planning conditions were applied where necessary. 

 

22. Members acknowledged that each area had its own unique set of 
problems and that one solution would not fit all, with a need to 
consider whether existing Council policies went far enough in 
ensuring developers contributed to parking mitigations where 
necessary. 



 
23. It is important to bear in mind that Council policy does not currently 

encourage or dictate that conditions should be applied to 
developments which allow for parking mitigations to be included 
within planning conditions. Members discussed whether policy could 
be amended to allow for this where appropriate, taking into account 
that this principle goes against the primary policy of promoting active 
and sustainable travel and that a built solution such as drop off zones 
may encourage parents to drive their children to school 
unnecessarily. 

 
24. Having researched the evidence in relation to statutory government 

guidelines it became clear that there were no national or other local 
authority benchmarking policies which supported a ‘built’ solution, for 
example drop off zones. However, Members were keen to ascertain 
whether the evidence gathered could mitigate a solution of providing 
more parking provision for parents. 

 
25. An example was provided of a recent development within Cranfield 

whereby conditions were successfully applied using current policy 
and officers suggested that it was likely this process could be 
replicated in future where necessary, without the need to amend 
policy (see Appendix C). 

 

9. RECOMMENDED that planning conditions already within the 
Council’s remit be applied when considering school 
expansions and new builds, without the need to amend 
current policy. 

 
26. The evidence identified some cases of good practice within other area 

schools, which could be promoted by the Council when reviewing 
current practices, particularly in relation to partnership working with 
schools and encouraging them to introduce or enhance measures to 
tackle parking problems outside of the school premises (see 
Appendix D). 

 
10. RECOMMENDED that lower and primary schools be 

encouraged to allocate a designated member of staff to 

manage collection and drop off of children at the start and 

end of the school day. 

 

Design principles  

27. Based on known reported problems in relation to schools parking, 
evidence suggested that many of the problems were located directly 
to the front of school gates or on the road immediately outside of the 
school (see Appendix E and Table 1, Head Teacher, parent and 
resident survey results). In response Members considered whether a 
design principle could be introduced whereby new school builds 



precluded roads being built outside of the front of a school, with staff 
accessing a gated entrance to the rear of the site. It was agreed that 
safety and access to the school should be of paramount importance 
and that a design principle such as this may be difficult to implement, 
but that any design should include provision for school buses where 
necessary. 

 
11. RECOMMENDED that new schools and expansions include 

provision for school buses, access and turning wherever 

possible. 

 

Head Teacher, Parent and Resident Engagement  

28. To support the enquiry, Members discussed the importance of 
engaging with the local community to gain insight into the problems 
schools, parents and residents were experiencing. Four school areas 
were identified as having existing problems in relation to parking 
outside of schools and had been subject to or were in the process of 
applying for further expansion. Those schools were Arnold Academy in 
Barton-le-Clay, Cranfield Church of England Academy, Church End 
Lower School including the Forest End site in Marston Moretaine and 
the Potton Federation of schools, Lower and Middle. 

 
29. Officers contacted the Head Teachers of each school and carried out a 

telephone survey, securing agreement that the school would in turn 
consult with parents. A bespoke survey was then forwarded to Head 
Teachers with a similar version for parents. The evidence 
demonstrated that community facilities such as village hall car parks 
were often not made available to schools. Were they to be made 
available it could aid a ‘park and stride’ or walking bus solution. 

 
30. Residents living directly outside of the schools were contacted 

highlighting the problems experienced by those living within the vicinity 
of the school and the suggested solutions they would like to see 
introduced. 

 
A summary table of the resident’s survey results can be found below with 
the complete evidence from all 3 groups located in Appendix E (i-vii):- 
 

Table 1 – Resident survey results (Combined data) 

 



 

31. Members carefully considered all the responses received from each of 
the three groups, weighing each problem and proposed solution against 
current Council policy, budget constraints and resources, acknowledging 
the impact of the problems faced by the public and the need to support 
improvement measures. Members were mindful of the fact that some 
parents drive their children to school due to a lack of public transport in 
particular areas. There is also more choice as to where parents are able 
to send their children to school, with many attending out of catchment 
schools. Working parents also often travelled to work immediately after 
having dropped children to school. 

 
32. In response to the survey results the School Planning Officer highlighted 

that any funds allocated to parking mitigations, although seemingly 
providing an immediate solution, would need to be sourced from the 
overall education budget which could impact the number of school 
places available. Planning Officers also detailed the difficulties in 
securing Section 106 and CIL contributions from developers to provide 
parking mitigations, due to the fact that the Council had a statutory duty 
to promote sustainable travel solutions in the first instance.  

 

12. RECOMMENDED that schools promote a staggered start and 

finish time where a number of schools are in close proximity 

to one another in order to alleviate the pressure on parents 

needing to drop off children of differing ages to different 

schools.  

13. RECOMMENDED that schools promote walking buses where 

practical, further strengthening schemes to encourage 

walking, cycling, scooting and other means of sustainable 

travel.  

14. RECOMMENDED that middle and upper schools be 

encouraged to work with local transport providers to facilitate 

Problem faced Percentage of residents who cited this as an issue 

Blocked resident driveways at school drop off and pick 
up times 

70% 

Safety issues connected with parking 62% 

Poor parking 49% 

Narrow roads or pathways outside of the school 38% 



subsidised travel for out of catchment children, where 

practical.  

15. RECOMMENDED that schools work closely with catchment 

area children and parents to minimise as much as possible 

any unnecessary short distance car journeys, taking into 

account the time constraints faced by working parents.  

16. RECOMMENDED that schools be encouraged to work closely 

with the local community in order to maximise shared 

resources including utilising village hall car parks, local 

supermarkets, park and stride solutions and liaison with 

parish councils in order to support improvements and closer 

partnership working. 

 

 

Reason/s for recommendations  

33. The evidence considered by this enquiry highlighted the need to review 
whether the Council’s existing policies went far enough in mitigating 
parking issues in known problem areas. Due to concerns raised by 
Members, residents, parents and schools it is important that the Council 
supports the community in relation to schools parking where possible. 
The recommendations detailed in this report will support improved 
conditions, consideration given to expanding and new schools with 
parking mitigations for the future. 

 
34. The majority of Members agreed that existing powers within current 

policies in relation to the application of planning conditions went far 
enough in allowing parking mitigations to be included where necessary, 
as long as they were consistently and robustly applied. It was therefore 
deemed unnecessary to recommend amending policy, instead 
strengthening current measures and ensuring a close working 
relationship between Council officers and schools in order to address 
the current issues faced and minimise their occurrence when building 
new schools or agreeing the expansion of existing schools.  

 
Council Priorities 

35. The improvement of parking problems outside of schools directly 
addresses the Council’s priority of Enhancing Central Bedfordshire and 
ensuring it is a ‘Great Place’. 

 
Legal Implications 

36. The Highway Authority has a wide discretion as to the circumstances in 
which they can make Traffic Regulation orders. Whether any new 
Orders will be required to prevent vehicles waiting/parking will depend 
upon the individual site circumstances. Where parking takes place 



outside schools and controls may already exist then enforcement of 
those controls can be prioritised. A strengthening of the staff engaged 
could achieve thus but will give rise to an additional cost. 

37. The introduction of new areas where control can be enforced will require 
the making and publishing of Orders Under the Road Traffic Regulation 
Act 1984 there is a requirement to consult and take into account 
objections. The procedures are prescribed by regulation. The publicity 
requirements and order making procedure will generate a cost but once 
confirmed the orders can be enforced. There will be some additional 
costs in respect of road marking and signage that explain the extent and 
nature of the restriction which could be imposed at specific times rather 
that throughout the day.  

38. The possibility of varying the local speed limit for traffic in the vicinity of 
schools is also available to the Highway Authority. The Road traffic 
Regulation Act 1984 specifies that restricted roads, ones that have lamp 
posts spaced no more than 200 yards apart would normally be subject 
to a 30 mph speed limit. The status of the road can be varied by the 
traffic authority and by the making a further regulation order a speed 
limit restriction can be varied. It will depend on local circumstances but 
these sites are likely to be located in the urban area and within an 
existing 30mph area. 

39. The use of planning Conditions to limit local congestion or reduce 
parking must meet the tests of reasonableness, relate to the 
development, be appropriate and be enforceable. Conditions that seek 
to limit the use of the highway by particular users are illegal so they 
have to approach the issue by promoting change in behaviours and 
good practice for example advocating routing plans or promoting sharing 
of vehicles and the minimising of car use in connection with locating 
development at sustainable locations. 

Financial Implications 

40. There are four recommendations that may incur additional costs: 3, 5, 7 
and 8. During the course of the review it was confirmed that any costs 
would be met within existing budgets and the remaining 
recommendations use existing resources and will therefore not impact 
budgets. 

Equalities Implications 

41. Central Bedfordshire Council has a statutory duty to promote equality of 
opportunity, eliminate unlawful discrimination, harassment and 
victimisation and foster good relations in respect of nine protected 
characteristics; age disability, gender reassignment, marriage and civil 
partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex and 
sexual orientation. Throughout the course of the enquiry, efforts have 
been made to ascertain and understand the complexities relating to the 
differing needs of parents / carers, children of different ages and local 



residents. A range of balanced and proportionate recommendations 
have been identified which will support the development of flexible and 
locally focused solutions. 

 

Conclusion and next Steps 

42. The Committee are asked to review the recommendations detailed in the 
report and support that they be presented to the Executive and 
implemented.  

 

Appendices 

Appendix A – Incident and accident statistics 

Appendix B – All Saints Academy Accident Model 

Appendix C – Example - Cranfield Planning conditions, application 
number CB/15/02292  Link:- 

http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/portal/searchresult.asp?appnumbe
r=CB/15/02292 

Appendix D – Best practice examples – school drop off zones 

Appendix E (i-vii) – Public surveys and results 

Appendix F – School Gate Parking Leaflet 

 

Background Papers 

A – Government Paper, Home to School Travel and Transport statutory 
Guidance  https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/home-to-
school-travel-and-transport-guidance 

 

B – National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Guidelines 
on Walking and Cycling https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ph41 

 

C – Government Paper – Active Travel Briefing for Local Authorities  
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/active-travel-a-briefing-
for-local-authorities 

 

D – Central Bedfordshire Council’s Transport Strategy 
http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/transport/strategy/overview.asp
x 
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Vandyke Upper School and Community College 

Leighton Buzzard 925 0 

Central Bedfordshire College  Dunstable 90 0 

Harlington Upper School Harlington 1355 0 

Arnold Acadamy Barton-le-Clay 600 0 

Holywell CofE VA Middle School Cranfield 540 1 SL 

Robert Bloomfield Academy Shefford 920 0 

Samuel Whitbread Academy Shefford 1665 0 

Stratton Upper School Biggleswade 1180 0 

Biggleswade Acadamy inc.  Biggleswade 805 1 SL 

Caddington Village School Caddington     

The Vale Acadamy  Dunstable      

UTC Central Bedfordshire Houghton Regis     

  

  

  Total incidents = 25, SL =24, SR 
= 1, FT = 0 

    Total NOR 18765 

Percentage of incidents across 
18765 pupils = 0.1% 

    

    NOTES: 
   NOR = Pupil numbers on role 
   Safety: Slight (SL), Serious (SR) , and Fatal (FT) . 

  

     

https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Vandyke+Upper+School/@51.9274482,-0.6452099,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x487651433db6f2f1:0x53e6a35d37a6b407
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Central+Bedfordshire+College+-+Dunstable+Campus/@51.8911004,-0.5180661,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764f03d1ab3ad7:0x5ad239e4e08889a1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Harlington+Upper+School/@51.9678274,-0.4878193,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764c706f787b8b:0x4f26cb552232c435
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Arnold+Middle+School/@51.9650749,-0.4084026,17z/data=!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764a4e9963627f:0x8c81b2b4eac6b06e
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Holywell+Middle+School/@52.0706005,-0.6042373,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877ada302891297:0xdbaaed400334e6e5!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Robert+Bloomfield+Middle+School/@52.035438,-0.3413951,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cad94fe64e61:0x545081a808295e65!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Samuel+Whitbread+Academy/@52.0366071,-0.3177119,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cb3ea70bac35:0x84ae9f25a29a4ac
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Stratton+Upper+School/@52.08665,-0.25015,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cc37f0fa5d6b:0x65c044b57cf92392
http://www.biggleswadeacademy.org/page/?title=Admissions+%26+Attendance&pid=6
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Establishment Name Town NOR - Summer 2015 Child personal injury accidents 
within 400 m; based on nos & 
severity 1.04.2012-31.3.2015 

Priory Academy Dunstable 535 3 SL 

All Saints Academy Dunstable  Dunstable 820 2 SL 

Leighton Middle School Leighton Buzzard 475 4 SL 

Brooklands Middle School Leighton Buzzard 345 1 SL 

Etonbury Academy Arlesey 535 0 

Queensbury Academy Dunstable 640 2 SL 

Streetfield Middle School Caddington, Luton 190 1 SL 

Ashton CofE VA Middle School Dunstable 270 0 

Manshead School Caddington, Luton 1185 1 SL 

Houghton Regis Academy Houghton Regis 240 1 SR 

Brewers Hill Middle School Dunstable 135 0 

Gilbert Inglefield Academy Leighton Buzzard 450 0 

Henlow Church of England Academy Henlow 490 0 

Linslade Academy Trust Leighton Linslade 585 2 SL 

Sandye Place Academy Sandy 485 1 SL 

Cedars Upper School Leighton Buzzard 1155 2 SL 

Fulbrook Middle School Woburn Sands MK 415 0 

Woodland Middle School Flitwick 570 0 

Edward Peake CofE VC Middle School Biggleswade 385 2 SL 

Alameda Middle School Ampthill 620 0 

Burgoyne Middle School Potton 175 0 

Parkfields Middle School Toddington 465 0 

Redborne Upper School and Community College 

Ampthill 1490 1 SL 

Sandy Upper School Sandy 550 0 

https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Priory+Academy/@51.8840711,-0.515095,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764f0540f15407:0xeceaad5bf9cb1dd6!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/All+Saints+Academy/@51.8970321,-0.5317019,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764e5457b3c215:0x69c20aa10f2e72ea
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Leighton+Middle+School/@51.9156069,-0.6658827,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4876514a1f35bc0f:0xa8bda31ee13b2397!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Brooklands+Middle+School/@51.9158135,-0.6461994,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x487651402db1b65d:0xcaca7638b5a6d866!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Etonbury+Academy/@52.0196918,-0.2467685,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cccb7867999b:0xd9a53f936c2045f3!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Queensbury+Academy/@51.8782247,-0.524801,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764f096f81dfb7:0xcd8f3dce7ab4706f
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Streetfield+Middle+School/@51.8733422,-0.4976353,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764f38aad8a1c3:0x5d4d0543a6bb62d5!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Ashton+Middle+School/@51.8862635,-0.5296095,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764faa70ed8a69:0x4108152c2af8179a
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Manshead+C+of+E+School,+Dunstable+Rd,+Caddington,+Luton,+Central+Bedfordshire+LU1+4BB/@51.8740037,-0.4966814,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764f3f3eab24bf:0x9874da57e9ecb562
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Houghton+Regis+Academy/@51.911216,-0.506834,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764eeb367949a7:0xbfafbad9e7faca7f
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Brewers+Hill+Middle+School/@51.890414,-0.541209,17z/data=!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764fb28ccf47fb:0xc39d3dfc1f30adc8!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Gilbert+Inglefield+Academy/@51.926155,-0.646868,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x487651433db6f2f1:0xbbe6cd2d80a6aa89!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Henlow+Church+Of+England+Academy/@52.0342598,-0.2839398,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cca658213fe9:0xcf716ea143211ca8!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Linslade+Middle+School/@51.9080074,-0.6761007,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x487656cc0f2f397d:0x819658e2bd73b640!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Sandye+Place+Academy/@52.1269088,-0.2889536,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cecab7e90c01:0xbdf2eab9fa9ad659!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Cedars+Upper+School/@51.907763,-0.673577,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x487656cc5e0a56bd:0xc28561b64debdc91
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Fulbrook+Middle+School/@52.015047,-0.6474274,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48765336c7e76b5b:0x28229a0f57397802!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Woodland+Middle+School/@52.0040075,-0.5015635,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764cbec8b76bed:0x6d981c1bf4adc7d4!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Edward+Peake+Middle+School/@52.0958478,-0.2487889,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cc2fc098b915:0x4f09727da97460ef!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Alameda+Middle+School/@52.0287016,-0.4995776,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877b3492e2ba1b1:0x6ae16db39bd03e0b
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Burgoyne+Middle+School/@52.130391,-0.2208242,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877ce43c2df1855:0x109f3fae20f9a57b!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Parkfields+Middle+School/@51.9508066,-0.5358155,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x48764dc934a6e8cd:0x541f271f843fa25a!5m1!1e1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Redborne+Upper+School+%26+Community+College/@52.0197325,-0.4977172,16z/data=!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877b34ca1e50679:0x60cd6ca0dee5daa1
https://www.google.co.uk/maps/place/Samuel+Whitbread+Academy/@52.0366071,-0.3177119,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m2!3m1!1s0x4877cb3ea70bac35:0x84ae9f25a29a4ac


Fatal

Slight

 Serious

=    Pedestrian

P

Personal Injury Collision Information

All Saints Academy,

Mon to Fri -  0800 to 0900 & 1500 to 1600

01/04/2012 to 31/03/2015
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Drop off zone – Valley End C of E Infant School, 

Surrey 

• The Drop Off Zone operates from 8.40 – 8.55 a.m. managed by volunteer 
parents – Friends of Valley End (FOVE) – who are committed to providing a 
good start for you and your children. 

• Volunteers receive safety training in procedures and you’ll know who they are 
as they’ll be wearing high visibility jackets, operating in pairs at the Drop off 
Zone. 

• Pull up in your vehicle – with your passenger side to the pavement outside the 
Drop off Zone – with your child ready with belongings. 

• As you stop at the Drop off Zone you’ll be greeted by a FOVE volunteer who 
will help your child out of your vehicle. 

• Each child is given a flag to hold as soon as soon as they are handed over 
into FOVE responsibility. 

• Once a group of up to 6 children are gathered with flags, one FOVE volunteer 
will lead those children to the school entrance where they will be handed over 
to a member of staff one by one – the flags are counted in and checked by 
both staff member and volunteer. 

• This valuable service has won the school a safety award but can only 
continue with the support of volunteers. Please feel free to use the service but 
also consider volunteering to help – contact the school office for more 
information. 

 

Drop off zone – Athelstan Primary School, Kingston 

Upon Thames 

 Historically, the area outside our school had been used illegally as a drop off 
and pick up zone, where some parents and carers continued to ignore road 
markings, signage and even the involvement of Parking Attendants.   

 The lives of our pupils were endangered every day by illegal parking outside 
of school at both the beginning and end of the day.  Not only was this 
damaging the local environment and causing ill feeling with the local residents 
but more importantly, it posed a significant safeguarding issue which we 
wanted to eradicate.   

 In an ideal world, we would have had Parking Attendants and PCSOs outside 
the school every morning, but this was obviously not possible and even with 
this intervention, we were still not able to stop parents parking on the double 
yellow lines.  The resulting build-up of traffic that this caused in the local area 
was a health and safety risk for everyone and so we decided to do something 
about it! 

 A couple of years ago, we worked together with parents, the local authority 
and our Safer Neighbourhood Team to run a trial of a drop off zone.  It was 
incredibly successful and as a result, we now offer this service every 
morning.    
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 Each morning, between 8.15 and 8.45 am, there is a dedicated area for drop 
off.  This is on the outer edge of the turning circle, in front of the bus stop. The 
area is large enough to accommodate 3-4 vehicles. Before and after these 
times, the drop off is not in operation and there are no staff to supervise the 
children. 

 Parents drive up to the area and stop. The children get out of the car on the 
side of the pavement, helped by our staff or parent helpers.  We encourage 
them not to get out of the car on the side of the road and the idea is that 
parents remain in the car at this time.   

 The children wait on the pavement with our staff/volunteers and the parent 
then leaves.   Once we have approximately 5-10 pupils waiting, a member of 
staff escort the children onto the school grounds via the Junior Playground.  

 We have members of staff waiting in the playground to supervise them until 
the bell rings.  Children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 are kept under close 
supervision by staff in a specific section, whereas  KS2 pupils may play 
elsewhere in the playground.   

 When the bell rings, pupils in Reception, Y1 and Y2 are escorted to their 
classrooms by staff. 

 NOTE:- Very few problems are experienced at the end of the school day due 
to after school clubs and a staggered release of pupils, hence no drop off 
zone solution at circa 3.30pm.  

 

 



Central Bedfordshire Council’s Sustainable Communities Overview and
Scrutiny Committee have recently commissioned a Member and Officer Task
Force to undertake a review of parking outside of schools in order to
understand and tackle problems schools, parents and the wider community
may experience.

At this stage we are undertaking an evidence gathering exercise and to
support the collation of data we’re asking Head Teachers to provide us with as
much information as possible, using the framework below. Please could we
ask that you fill out the document and submit the details no later than Tuesday
25 October, after which we will analyse the detail and use it to help shape
recommendations going forward.

Q1 Name:

Q2 School:

Q3 Does your school have a School Travel Plan (STP)?

Yes

No

Q4 Who has been consulted on the development of the STP? (Tick all that apply)

Parents

Governing Body

Pupils

Teachers

Local residents

Other

No one

If Other, please state:
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Q5 Have you undertaken a Pupil Travel Survey?

Yes

No

Q6 Who is the School Travel Plan co-ordinator for your school?

Q7 How often do you update your STP?

Weekly

Monthly

Termly

Yearly

Other

If Other, please state:

Q8 Please indicate how regularly your STP (if you have one) is publicised to parents:

Weekly

Monthly

Termly

Yearly

Other

If Other, please state:

Q9 In your opinion, how successful is your STP about ensuring road safety?

Very successful

Successful

Average

Unsuccessful

Very unsuccessful

Please provide details as to why you feel this way:

Q10 Please provide details of any problems the school experiences with regards to parking
outside or in the vicinity of the school.



Q11 What measures does the school take to tackle parking issues outside of the premises?

Q12 Please tell us what other measures or support the school would benefit from or anything
else you feel is relevant.

Thank you.

Please click submit.

Data Protection Act 1998

Please note that your personal details supplied on this form will be held and/or computerised by Central Bedfordshire Council for the purpose of the Overview
and Scrutiny Priorities 2016/17 survey. The information collected may be disclosed to officers and members of the Council and its’ partners involved in this
consultation. Summarised information from the forms may be published, but no individual details will be disclosed under these circumstances.
Your personal details will be safeguarded and will not be divulged to any other individuals or organisations for any other purposes.



Listed below is a table relating to Head Teachers who responded to the survey, detailing current problems experienced in relation 
to parking outside of schools and the action they would like to see taken to remedy the situation. 
 

 

Question Answer - Arnold Academy, Barton-le-Clay Answer – Church End Lower School, Marston 
Moretaine 

Does your school have a School Travel 
Plan (STP)? 

Yes Yes 

Who has been consulted on the 
development of the STP? 

Governing Body 
Pupils 

Teachers 

Governing Body 
Parents 
Pupils 

Teachers 

Have you undertaken a Pupil Travel 
Survey? 

Yes Yes 

Who is the School Travel Plan co-
ordinator for your school? 

Deputy Head Teacher Staff Member 

How often do you update your STP? Yearly Other – Last updated 2013 

Please indicate how regularly your STP 
(if you have one) is publicised to 
parents 

Not published to parents but reminders about specifics are 
sent home every other week in the newsletter 

In some aspects, for example parking reminders or safety 
strap line, every half-term 

In your opinion, how successful is your 
STP about ensuring road safety? 

Unsuccessful - There is limited flexibility in modes of travel 
for my school as we take from a wide catchment. An 

increasing number of pupils from out of catchment has 
significantly impacted safe travel to and from school. 

Average - Some aspects have worked brilliantly such as 
adopting a 15 minute staggered start to the school day.  
This allows parents to drop their child and leave rather 
than everyone arriving at the same time. This is much 

safer and has reduced parking problems and congestion 
in the morning. The end of the school day is still 

problematic as the overwhelming number of children go 
home at 3.30 p.m.  This is despite the school providing 

an after school care facility and various after school 
enrichment activities on most days. 
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Please provide details of any problems 
the school experiences with regards to 
parking 
outside or in the vicinity of the school. 

There are daily issues with parking, particularly at the end of 
the day. The car park is blocked and access in and out is 

often dangerously restricted too. In addition to the safety 
elements, this results in school buses not being able to get 

into the school and delays for other road users as the single 
carriage highway outside the school is very congested. 

A minority of drivers park inconsiderately; double 
parking, blocking school gates and residents driveways. 
Some drive dangerously, too fast and without due care. 

We have had a number of near misses and minor bumps. 
This is reflected at both school sites. At Forest End the 

roads are yet to be adopted by the LA which means 
accessing the school is extremely difficult especially for 
parents with disabled children or toddlers, the elderly 

and parents with push chairs. As the housing is still being 
built, the dangers are exacerbated still further by the 

large number of contractor vehicles including specialist 
building vehicles, diggers etc, large lorries and numerous 

white vans most of which consider the 20 mph speed 
limit not to apply to them! 

What measures does the school take 
to tackle parking issues outside of the 
premises? 

Regular reminders and requests for considerate driving and 
parking by parents. Promotion of other means of getting to 
school (walking, car share, cycling etc) We have tried to put 
our own traffic management systems in place by coning off 
the worst affected areas. We have also posted members of 

staff outside at the end of the school day. 

At both school sites we have developed our policy to 
promote a staggered early morning start, numerous 

after school activities which take place every evening all 
year round, the creation of designated scooter and bike 

areas, the school encourages all Y4 children to 
participate in the bikability scheme, the use of road 

safety directional banners, road safety through PSHE 
lessons and special assemblies and police involvement 

when necessary. In addition at Church End we use traffic 
cones to separate the road from the designated safe 
route to school and at Forest End we have asked the 

Marston Safety Group to monitor our traffic problems 
and advise parents. 

 
 

Please tell us what other measures or 
support the school would benefit from 
or anything 
else you feel is relevant. 

Some parents whose children could use school transport 
choose not to because of safety/reliability concerns. We 

have been working alongside CBC and the bus company to 
address this recently. Enforcement officers being present at 

the end of the day would be a good deterrent. Better 

At both sites Yellow Zig Zags and lines to be installed and 
reinstated, a village wide 20 mph speed limit, further 
traffic calming measures, identified cycle and scooter 

routes and improved signage. 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Note: No responses were received from Cranfield Lower School or the Potton Federation but information was provided when 
Officers spoke with Head Teachers directly. Much of the information captured above was reinforced by these other schools, with 
concerns raised regarding the safety of children, the difficulties in encouraging catchment parents to walk their children to school 
and the lack of enforcement with regards to parking contraventions.  
 

 

 

signage might help  Ultimately, our current access and car 
park facilities are inadequate and are insufficient for the 
volume of traffic. Increasing the car parking facilities and 

improving flow for buses would help. Traffic control 
measures on Hexton Road would also help, but I am not sure 

what they might be. 



Central Bedfordshire Coucil's Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny
Committee have recently comissioned a Member and Officer Task Force to
undertake a review of parking outside of schools in order to understand and
tackle problems schools, parents and the wider community may experience.

At this stage we are undertaking an evidence gathering exercise and to
support the collection of data we're asking PTA's to help us gather as much
information as possible on behalf of parents, using the framework below.
Please could we ask that the survey is completed and the details submitted
back to your head teacher no later than 25th October, after which we will
analyse the detail and use it to help shape recommendations going forward.

Our current focus is on shaping future policy for school expansions and new
builds which we hope mitigate future problems currently faced at some
schools.

Q1 What year group is your child in?

Q2 School:

Q3 How does your child usually travel to school?

Walk

Car

School bus

Public bus

Taxi

Other

If Other, please state:

Q4 Do you live within the catchment area?

Yes

No

Don't know
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Q5 What is your approximate distance from the school?

Less than 1/2 mile (approx 800m)

A mile

More than 1 mile

More than 2 miles

More than 5 miles

More than 10 miles

Q6 Are you aware if the school has a School Travel Plan (STP)?

Yes

No

Q7 How regularly does the school promote their STP to parents?

Weekly

Monthly

Termly

Other

Don't know

If Other please provide details:

Q8 To what extent do you agree or disagree that parents are substantially involved in the
development of the STP?

Strongly agree

Agree

Neither agree nor disagree

Disagree

Strongly disagree

Q9 Please provide details of any problems the school experiences with regards to parking
outside or in the vicinity of the school.



Q10 Does the school regularly promote sustainable methods of school travel? e.g.
walking/cycling, car share etc.

Q11 Please tell us what other measures or support parents would benefit from or anything else
you feel is relevant.

Q12 If you regularly drive your child to school, please tell us in your own words why this is often
your preferred option.

Thank you.

Please return your completed form to:
FREEPOST RSJS GBBZ SRZT (you do not need a stamp)

Central Bedfordshire Council
Priory House, Monks Walk

Chicksands, Shefford
SG17 5TQ

Data Protection Act 1998

Please note that your personal details supplied on this form will be held and/or computerised by Central Bedfordshire Council for the purpose of the Overview
and Scrutiny Priorities 2016/17 survey. The information collected may be disclosed to officers and members of the Council and its’ partners involved in this
consultation. Summarised information from the forms may be published, but no individual details will be disclosed under these circumstances.
Your personal details will be safeguarded and will not be divulged to any other individuals or organisations for any other purposes.



Listed below is a table relating to parents who responded to the survey, detailing current problems experienced in relation to 
parking outside of schools and the action they would like to see taken to remedy the situation. 
 

 

Question Answer – Church End Lower School, Marston 
Moretaine 

Answer - Arnold Academy, Barton-le-Clay 

What year group is your child in? Parent 1:Y4 
Parent 2: Y1 
Parent 3: Y2 
Parent 4: YR 

Parent 1:Y8 
Parent 2: Y6 
Parent 3: Y6 

How does your child usually travel to 
school? 

Parent 1: Walk 
Parent 2: Walk 
Parent 3: Car 
Parent 4: Walk 

Parent 1: School bus 
Parent 2: School bus 
Parent 3: School bus 

Do you live within the catchment 
area? 

Parent 1:Yes 
Parent 2: Yes 
Parent 3: Yes 
Parent 4: Yes 

Parent 1: Yes 
Parent 2: Yes 
Parent 3: Yes 

What is your approximate distance 
from the school? 

Parent 1:A mile 
Parent 2: Less than half a mile 
Parent 3: More than 5 miles 
Parent 4: Less than half a mile 

Parent 1:More than 2 miles 
Parent 2: More than 2 miles 
Parent 3: More than 2 miles 

Are you aware if the school has a 
School Travel Plan (STP)? 

Parent 1: No 
Parent 2: No 
Parent 3: No 
Parent 4: No 

Parent 1: No 
Parent 2: No 
Parent 3: No 

How regularly does the school 
promote their STP to parents? 

Parent 1: Don’t know 
Parent 2: Don’t know 
Parent 3: Don’t know 
Parent 4: Don’t know 

Parent 1: Don’t know 
Parent 2: Don’t know 
Parent 3: Don’t know 
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To what extent do you agree or 
disagree that parents are 
substantially involved in the 
development of the STP? 

Parent 1:Agree 
Parent 2: Neither agree nor disagree 
Parent 3: Neither agree nor disagree 
Parent 4:  Neither agree nor disagree 

Parent 1: Strongly disagree 
Parent 2: Strongly disagree 
Parent 3: Strongly agree 

Please provide details of any 
problems the school experiences 
with regards to parking outside or in 
the vicinity of the school. 

Parent 1: Too many cars - families could walk more. 
Parents arriving very late to drop off at school in a car as 
they can then drive closer but as late they are speeding. 
Parking - people could park and walk a short distance but 
instead park dangerously 
 
Parent 2:  Congestion and difficulty crossing road near 
school. 
 
Parent 3: No designated parking spaces. School is on a 
building site with trucks and digger regularly passing 
through. In the middle of a busy residential estate. 
 
Parent 4: Sometimes parents park on the junction near the 
school which can cause problems for other drivers and 
crossing the road.  

Parent 1: The road outside the school is busy and if parents 
park there it becomes congested.  The car park is too small 
for the number of parents that park there/school staff.  The 
bus lanes can sometimes become congested too! 
 
Parent 2: The car park is too small for the number of 
children attending/parents who drop off/pick up.  The bus 
lane can also get congested. 
 
Parent 3:  The parking at Arnold is horrendous. My children 
use the school bus to help with the already heavily 
congested dropping off/picking up. I don't like them getting 
the school bus and neither do they as there is often name 
calling and teasing and generally bad behaviour which both 
my girls dislike as they are both quite sensitive and just liked 
to be left alone. However as the parking is so terrible at 
Arnold, they have to go by bus as I couldn't cope with the 
stress of parking there. Parents block anywhere and are 
often abusive when asked to move their cars (i.e. bus lane 
parked) If Arnold was to expand, it would need more 
parking for the new teachers which would leave even less 
places for parking. Trying to drive along Hexton Road is a 
nightmare already as the road is blocked one way with the 
cars which already adds ten extra minutes just to reach the 
school. 

Does the school regularly promote 
sustainable methods of school 
travel? e.g. walking/cycling, car share 
etc. 

Parent 1: Yes 
Parent 2:  Posters on school gates - Cars + children don't 
mix. 
Parent 3: NA 
Parent 4: NA 

Parent 1: Yes - not that people follow their suggestions 
 
Parent 2: Yes, but parents don't follow!! 
Parent 3:  It wouldn't be practical as most children are out of 
catchment and can't reach the village unless they drive so to 



    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Note – No responses were received from parents at the Potton Federation of Schools or Cranfield CofE Academy. 

be fair it would be a pointless exercise to do it.  

Please tell us what other measures 
or support parents would benefit 
from or anything else you feel is 
relevant. 

Parent 1: Parents need to take responsibility for 
themselves. The school is very good at making parents 
aware of the dangers. 
 
Parent 2: NA 
 
Parent 3: Designated parking. A crossing near school with a 
lollipop lady. 
Parent 4: NA 

Parent 1:NA 
 
Parent 2: NA 
 
Parent 3:  More school transport available would be good. 
Harlington offer a (payable) bus service from Luton but as its 
pricey, parents still drive but a free service like we have in 
the villages would help, however there should be 
chaperones on all buses, villages and any others. The 
children get hyped up, especially on the journey home. Last 
year a child was throwing full water bottles at the other kids. 
If that had hit the driver, there could've been a serious 
accident. So more free buses for out of catchment children 
and chaperones please. 

If you regularly drive your child to 
school, please tell us in your own 
words why this is often your 
preferred option. 

Parent 1: NA 
Parent 2: NA 
 
Parent 3: No other timely or affordable option. School is 10 
minutes away from home and I’m currently on my way to 
work. Age of daughter. No bus routes available to my 
knowledge and no other car sharing options.  
Parent 4: NA 

Parent 1: NA 
Parent 2: NA 
Parent 3: NA  



 

Dear resident, 

Central Bedfordshire Council’s Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee have 

commissioned a task force to review issues regarding car parking outside of schools and any 

problems residents may be experiencing within your area.  

In light of this we would like to obtain your views and would very much appreciate your input into 

the attached resident survey, in order to help us determine the content of our recommendations.  

At this stage the task force are gathering information rather than proposing immediate remedies but 

we hope the information will assist in providing long term solutions for new schools and potential 

expansions on existing school sites in particular. 

Your Ward Members, Cllr Ken Matthews, Cllr Sue Clark and Cllr Robert Morris are fully aware of this 

evidence gathering exercise and would be more than happy to answer any questions you may have 

for them directly. They can be contacted at ken.matthews@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk  

Sue.clark@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk or robert.morris@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk  

Please return your survey to the freepost address below by the 14th December 2016 to:- 

FREEPOST RSJS GBBZ SRZT, Consultations, Central Bedfordshire Council, Priory House, Monks Walk, 

Shefford, Bedfordshire, SG17 5TQ. Alternatively if you wish to scan and email your response, 

please do so to:- rebecca.preen@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 

The final report and task force recommendations will be submitted to the Sustainable Communities 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 12th January 2017, to be held in the Council Chamber at 

Priory House and will also be accessible via the Council’s website at www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk  

If you have any further queries regarding the survey or the content of this letter please contact 

Rebecca Preen on 0300 300 4193 or rebecca.preen@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 

The evidence we receive from you will be vital in helping the Council shape future policies and will 

add value to the recommendations the task force make in relation to this issue, so we thank you in 

advance for your time in assisting us with this exercise and very much look forward to hearing 

from you by the 14th December.  

Yours faithfully 

Cllr Ken Matthews 

 

Chairman of the Task Force  

Central Bedfordshire Council 

Priory House 

Monks Walk 

mailto:ken.matthews@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:Sue.clark@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:rebecca.preen@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:rebecca.preen@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
PreenR02
Text Box
Appendix E(v)




Shefford 

Bedfordshire 

SG17 5TQ 

 

 



Central Bedfordshire Council’s Sustainable Communities Overview and
Scrutiny Committee have recently commissioned a Member and Officer Task
Force to undertake a review of parking outside of schools in order to
understand and tackle problems schools, parents and the wider community
may experience.

At this stage we are undertaking an evidence gathering exercise and to
support the collation of data we're asking residents to provide information,
using the framework below. Please could we ask that the survey is completed
and the details submitted back to the Council no later than 14th December
2016, after which we will analyse the detail and use it to help shape
recommendations going forward.

Our current focus is on shaping future policy for school expansions and new
builds which we hope will minimise future problems residents may currently
experience.

Name:

Street:

Q1 Are you aware of any ongoing problems with parking in the vicinity of the school in your
area?

Yes

No

Q2 What is the name of the school in your area?

Q3 What is your approximate distance to the school?
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Q4 Are you aware of any of the following parking problems outside or in the vicinity of the
school? (Tick all applicable)

Blocked resident driveways at school drop off and pick up times

Safety issues connected with parking (please provide further details)

Narrow roads or pathways outside of the school

Other

If other, please state:

Q5 Have you approached any of the following with concerns you may have?

School

Parish Council

Local Ward Member

Central Bedfordshire Council

Police

Other

If other, please state:

Q6 Do you feel there are any measures that have or could be taken by the school, parents,
residents or other public bodies to help minimise current problems you may be
experiencing?

Please return your completed form to:
FREEPOST RSJS GBBZ SRZT (you do not need a stamp)

Consultations
Central Bedfordshire Council

Priory House, Monks Walk
Chicksands, Shefford

SG17 5TQ

Data Protection Act 1998

Please note that your personal details supplied on this form will be held and/or computerised by Central Bedfordshire Council for the purpose of this this. The
information collected may be disclosed to officers and members of the Council and its’ partners involved in this consultation. Summarised information from
the forms may be published, but no individual details will be disclosed under these circumstances.
Your personal details will be safeguarded and will not be divulged to any other individuals or organisations for any other purposes.



Listed below is a table relating to residents who responded to the survey, detailing current problems experienced in relation to 
parking outside of schools and the action they would like to see taken to remedy the situation. 
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Issue  Percentage of residents who 
cited this as a problem 

(Church End Lower School, 
Marston Moretaine) 

Percentage of residents who 
cited this as a problem 

(Cranfield CofE Academy) 

Percentage of residents who cited 
this as a problem 

(Arnold Academy, Barton-le-Clay ) 

Percentage of residents who cited 
this as a problem 

(The Potton Federation) 

Blocked resident driveways at school 
drop off and pick up times 

75% 100% 54% 72% 

Safety issues connected with parking 67% 100% 63% 45% 

Poor parking 58% 100% 27% 27% 

Narrow roads or pathways outside of 
the school 

50% 50% 45% 27% 

Speeding 17% NA 18% 9% 

Damage to property 8% NA NA NA 

Concerns regarding impact of parking 
restrictions on residents 

NA NA 9% NA 

Action: Percentage of residents who 

requested action detailed 

below (Church End Lower 

School, Marston Moretaine) 

Percentage of residents who 

requested action detailed 

below 
(Cranfield CofE Academy) 

Percentage of residents who 

requested action detailed below 
(Arnold Academy, Barton-le-Clay ) 

Percentage of residents who 

requested action detailed below 
(The Potton Federation) 

Increased enforcement measures and 
action 

33% 50% 9% 54% 

To increase designated school parking 
places 

33% NA 9% 9% 

To encourage walking to school 17% 50% 9% 63% 

To introduce signage (parking 
restrictions) 

8% NA NA NA 



 

To encourage the use of community 
parking facilities (ie village hall car 
park) 

8% NA NA NA 

Regular reminders sent to parents 
regarding responsible parking 

8% NA NA 9% 

Designated school staff monitoring 
parking outside of schools 

8% NA NA NA 

To introduce parking zones NA NA 36% NA 

To introduce park and stride/more 
school buses 

NA NA 9% NA 

To introduce traffic calming measures NA 50% 9% NA 

To design schools with rear access 
only, preventing parking at the front 

NA NA NA 9% 

To introduce safety measures NA NA NA 9% 



Finding Out More

Road Safety Team 
Bedford Borough Council 
Borough Hall 
Bedford MK42 9AP

01234 228336

road.safety@bedford.gov.uk

www.bedford.gov.uk

@

How ever you take your  
child to school it can 
sometimes be a stressful 
and chaotic journey.

This leaflet provides advice on how 
you can help to reduce the stress 
and in turn make the area around 
schools a safer place at drop off 
and pick up times.

Parking dangerously or 
inconsiderately around schools 
at drop off and pick up times, not 
only endangers other road users 
(particularly pedestrians crossing 
the road), it can create stress for  
all concerned.

What can you do to help  
keep everyone safe around  
the school gates?

Dont create a problem... 
   ...be part of the solution!

Safer Parking
at the School Gate

ENV064_12 design@bedford.gov.uk	 www.bedford.gov.uk
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You can help by...
	 Keeping your speed low

	 Always letting your child out of your 
vehicle on to the pavement - never  
on to the road

	 Checking for pedestrians and cyclists 
before you or your child open the  
car door

	 Always stopping for the school  
crossing patrol

	 Setting a good example to your child

	 Parking further away from the school  
to reduce the congestion

How you can do your bit to make it safer outside school?

Please don’t...
	 Block the road - emergency vehicles and 

other traffic may need access

	 Park on yellow lines, zig-zags or block the 
school entrance

	 Park on the pavement, across dropped 
kerbs or residents’ driveways

	 Park opposite or within 10 metres of a 
junction

	 Park where you will cause inconvenience 
to other road users

	 Leave your vehicle with the engine still 
running

  Stop in the middle of the road to drop your 
child off, even for a few seconds.

All the above can result in a penalty charge 
notice being issued

Have you thought about...
	 The health benefits of walking or cycling 

one (or more) days a week?

	 Setting up a walking bus with other  
parents and the school?

	 Car sharing?

	 Using public transport?

	 Parking nearby and then walking  
the rest of the way?

These changes make a real difference to the congestion 
around schools, making the school run less stressful 
and far safer for everyone. Not only that but they will 
help your child’s education. Research has shown 
that children who walk or cycle to school are more 
receptive to learning at the start of the school  
day than those who travel to school by car.

www.bedford.gov.uk/roadsafety


